

The Scottish Parliament Pàrlamaid na h-Alba

Official Report

HEALTH AND SPORT COMMITTEE

Wednesday 8 December 2010

Session 3

© Parliamentary copyright. Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body 2011 Applications for reproduction should be made in writing to the Information Policy Team, Office of the Queen's Printer for Scotland, Admail ADM4058, Edinburgh, EH1 1NG, or by email to: licensing@oqps.gov.uk. OQPS administers the copyright on behalf of the Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body. Printed and published in Scotland on behalf of the Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body by RR Donnelley.

Wednesday 8 December 2010

CONTENTS

	Col
DRAFT BUDGET SCRUTINY 2011-12	3779

HEALTH AND SPORT COMMITTEE

36th Meeting 2010, Session 3

CONVENER

*Christine Grahame (South of Scotland) (SNP)

DEPUTY CONVENER

*Ross Finnie (West of Scotland) (LD)

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Helen Eadie (Dunfermline East) (Lab) Rhoda Grant (Highlands and Islands) (Lab) Michael Matheson (Falkirk West) (SNP) *Ian McKee (Lothians) (SNP) *Mary Scanlon (Highlands and Islands) (Con) Dr Richard Simpson (Mid Scotland and Fife) (Lab)

COMMITTEE SUBSTITUTES

Joe FitzPatrick (Dundee West) (SNP) Mr Frank McAveety (Glasgow Shettleston) (Lab) Nanette Milne (North East Scotland) (Con) Jamie Stone (Caithness, Sutherland and Easter Ross) (LD)

*attended

THE FOLLOWING ALSO ATTENDED:

Jackie Baillie (Dumbarton) (Lab)

THE FOLLOWING GAVE EVIDENCE:

Derek Feeley (Scottish Government Acting Director General Health and NHS Scotland) John Matheson (Scottish Government Health Finance Directorate) Nicola Sturgeon (Deputy First Minister and Cabinet Secretary for Health and Wellbeing)

CLERK TO THE COMMITTEE

Douglas Wands

LOCATION

Committee Room 2

Scottish Parliament

Health and Sport Committee

Wednesday 8 December 2010

[The Convener opened the meeting at 10:28]

Draft Budget Scrutiny 2011-12

The Convener (Christine Grahame): Good morning. I welcome the hardy souls who have come to the 36th meeting in 2010 of the Health and Sport Committee. I thank members who have made it. I deferred starting until 10.28 to see whether other members would arrive.

I have apologies from Rhoda Grant, Richard Simpson, Helen Eadie and Michael Matheson, as well as from those witnesses who have been unable to travel.

I welcome the Cabinet Secretary for Health and Wellbeing, who is here to take questions with Derek Feeley, acting director general health and chief executive of NHS Scotland; and John Matheson, director of health finance in the Scottish Government.

Before we begin questions on the budget, I tell members that, because of the depleted committee and, in particular, the absence of members of the main Opposition party, I have deferred until next week consideration of amendments at stage 2 of the Patient Rights (Scotland) Bill, which we were going to take this afternoon. I think that we will require to convene on Tuesday 14 December at about 3 pm, to accommodate members who are on the Subordinate Legislation Committee.

At some point, cabinet secretary, I will be asking in loco Richard Simpson's questions, so that will explain the situation if you feel that there is an air of hostility in the questions that I direct at you—I would not wish to find my seat on the back benches whirled right out the door.

10:30

Ross Finnie (West of Scotland) (LD): Will we notice any difference?

The Convener: I do not know whether you will notice any difference, but I thought that I should put that on the record for my own sake.

Mary Scanlon will start. Because there are so few of us, you need not be inhibited about asking a range of questions this morning.

Mary Scanlon (Highlands and Islands) (Con): Oh, thank you. I have permission to ask my five questions.

lan McKee (Lothians) (SNP): I might just go away now.

Mary Scanlon: My first question is on administration. I know that we are keen, certainly in my party, to look at reducing administration costs in the national health service. However, the Information Services Division figures for health service costs for the year to March 2010 reveal that administration costs have gone up by £32 million in the hospital sector and £63 million in the community sector, so a total of £95 million has been added to administration costs between 2007 and 2010. Can the cabinet secretary respond on that?

The Deputy First Minister and Cabinet Secretary for Health and Wellbeing (Nicola Sturgeon): First, I apologise to Mary Scanlon, because I do not have the ISD figures in front of me. I am happy to provide more detail on the specifics of the figures after the meeting, if that would be helpful. I will frame my answer more in terms of the generality of the question rather than by reference to the specific figures.

I agree with Mary Scanlon—that is a bold opening statement for me—

Mary Scanlon: It is a good start.

The Convener: What an effect the weather is having on our attitudes this morning.

Ross Finnie: It has been worth coming.

Nicola Sturgeon: I am not sure whether Mr Finnie thinks that we should just finish now, but I presume that he does not.

I agree with Mary Scanlon that, as budgets are tightening-no doubt we will come on to the relative protection that we have given to the health budget later but, notwithstanding that, budgets in health, as they are everywhere else, are tighter than they have been-it is all the more important that we channel as much as possible of the budgets that we have available to what we refer to as the front line. I add the caveat that it is not always possible in the health service to draw a straight line between front-line and non-front-line services. For example, without going into the specifics of the figures that Mary Scanlon has provided, I point out that much of what might be termed administration in the ISD figures may be assistance to clinicians that, by improving their practice, enables them to improve the patient journey, to treat people more quickly and to get waiting times down, so the distinction is not always clear.

That said, we are committed to minimising the expenditure on administration. As an example, the projected staff figures in this financial year indicate that a higher percentage of administrative and managerial posts are being reduced than is the

case in other categories. I made it clear a few weeks ago that I want there to be a 25 per cent reduction in the number of senior managers over the course of the next session of Parliament.

The whole emphasis of health boards on meeting and, over the past few years, exceeding efficiency targets and their focus in years to come on meeting a minimum of a 3 per cent efficiency target will ensure that there is a focus on reducing administration costs as much as possible. I hope that, regardless of our different interpretations of what has happened in the past, there is a degree of common ground about the necessity of doing that in the future.

Mary Scanlon: I would appreciate further clarity on that. I would also appreciate reassurance that the administration budget is going down, as opposed to increasing by £95 million since 2007.

My second question is also—

The Convener: Before we proceed, I point out there might be many other questions on which the cabinet secretary will have to give us more detail. We are under a time pressure because, I understand, we have to consider our report next Wednesday. I just wanted to alert the cabinet secretary to the fact that any further information that she wants to give us will have to be pretty prompt—like tomorrow, I am told. Do not try to go back to Glasgow, cabinet secretary.

Nicola Sturgeon: We will ensure that your timescales are met.

The Convener: Thank you.

Mary Scanlon: That is fine. This question, too, might fall into that category.

Our report on last year's budget mentioned that we could not track the resources transferred to local authorities. I notice that there was an increase in resource transfer to local authorities of £48 million between 2007 and 2010. Given the amount of care in the community and the size of local authorities' care budget, the committee asked for more transparency in that resource transfer and for reassurance that it was being spent properly. I am happy to get that answer in writing.

Nicola Sturgeon: We can give you the breakdown of that in writing. Mary Scanlon will be aware—and, I am sure, supportive—of the increased money for free personal care that we made available to local authorities.

Another feature of the budget that we might come on to later is the £70 million change fund that we have set aside in the health budget for next year. That is intended to be the bridge towards integrated local authority and health funding for elderly social care in particular. It is

important that the totality of spend is transparent, that it is tracked and that its outcomes are obvious. Mary Scanlon will be aware that a number of health boards are already doing pilot work on integrated resource frameworks. The premise of her question is a good one. We are striving to ensure that, wherever money is spent on providing care for people, whether by the health service or local authorities, the outcomes are clear.

Mary Scanlon: That is fine.

The Convener: Ross Finnie has a question on that point.

Ross Finnie: I appreciate that this is all quite difficult. In your answer to Mary Scanlon, you indicated the £70 million spend, but that goes into next year. There is clearly unanimous support in the Parliament for free personal care. Equally, there is acceptance—certainly by me—of the Government's proposition that free personal care is but a part of the total spend on the elderly, and on the elderly in the wider community.

To what extent are you able to assist members about the extent to which your own Government is committed to free personal care? I would find that a difficult statement to make, personally, without seeing it within context, and I cannot but imagine that the cabinet secretary likewise finds it difficult to make that statement without seeing the context. To what extent are you able, if not this morning then by letter, to assist the committee and Parliament by putting a little bit more flesh on to the bones of the £70 million change fund and how the pilots of the integrated service are doing? I am bound to say that the Liberal Democrats are anxious to support the Government in the matter, so having more information on that critical area of the wider spend would assist all members.

Nicola Sturgeon: I will answer that question in three parts because it is important not to mix up the different issues, and we might be doing that.

I am happy to write to the committee on the progress of the test and pilot work on integrated resource frameworks, because that is progressing well in the boards that have been doing that work. It is easy enough to give the committee a fuller briefing on that.

I am very keen that we do not have a misunderstanding about free personal care. I will talk about the £70 million change fund in a second, but it has nothing to do with free personal care. The free personal care funding increase that we have given to local authorities is separate from the change fund. As members will recall, in our first year in government, after we had looked at the report that Stewart Sutherland did as a health check on free personal care, we said that we would increase funding for free personal care by

£40 million. That did not happen in a vacuum. In return, we came to agreements with local authorities about new eligibility criteria and on guidance about waiting times for assessment and access to services. Again, if it is helpful, we can provide further information on the progress of that work. Subject to local authorities agreeing the offer that we made to the Convention of Scottish Local Authorities, there is an agreement to continue to provide free personal care on the basis of those agreements.

We deliberately set aside the £70 million change fund in the health budget to try to up the pace of change around community services. We want to see community services develop quickly in a way that, over time, allows disinvestment from some acute services. If we have community services that reduce unnecessary admissions to hospital, over time that will allow a disinvestment in the acute sector and greater investment in the community sector. That £70 million is intended to be catalyst funding to start that process. Agreements are in train between Government and local authorities about how that funding, which sits in the health budget, will be administered. It will be spent in line with local plans, agreed between local authorities and health boards, for improving community services and there will be clear governance arrangements for the use of that £70 million. Just to be clear, it is not related directly to free personal care.

Ross Finnie is 100 per cent correct to point out that a lot of our discussion about older people's services focuses on free personal care, but that is a relatively small proportion of the overall budget for older people's services. If there is a relationship, this is it: the £70 million fund is intended to get us to the position where we have a much more integrated view of all the money that is spent on older people's services, whether it is spent by health authorities or local government, so that we can use that budget in its totality to ensure that people are getting care where they should and that they are not ending up in hospital simply because the community services are not there for them.

Ross Finnie: I am grateful for that response. It was really the latter point that I was asking about; I am sorry that I gave the impression that I was confusing the £70 million and the £40 million. As Arbuthnott pointed out, if you achieve a much better integration of those services, you should see a crossover into the totality of that care and therefore, over time, you should also see a benefit in how you are able to sustain what we call free personal care. I am sure that you share my hope that that element will become more sustainable as long as the majority of that spend is delivered in a more efficient way.

Nicola Sturgeon: Absolutely.

Mary Scanlon: Will you include in your note to us information on how increased shared services and collaboration will impact on and, hopefully, include the third sector? I would find that helpful.

Nicola Sturgeon: For the change funds?

Mary Scanlon: Yes.

Nicola Sturgeon: We intend to include the third sector.

Mary Scanlon: My next question takes us back to last year's budget report; I am trying to follow through on points that we raised then. One of the main issues was telehealth and e-health. I appreciate that telehealth is now integrated with NHS 24. We were all, including Richard Simpson, delighted that, in last year's draft budget, e-health was to receive £134 million but, in the final budget, the figure was £100 million. In the draft budget for next year, that line is down by another £10 million. After our report on clinical portals and suchlike, we hoped that there would be better investment in ehealth and telehealth. Why did the £134 million in last year's draft budget become £100 million and then go down to £90 million in the current draft budget? How can we track what is happening in telehealth given that it has now merged with NHS 24 and we do not know whether that budget will increase or decrease, or whether anything is happening with it?

10:45

Nicola Sturgeon: I am happy to answer that question. I will first try to explain the numbers a wee bit and then look at what we are trying to achieve with the budget and what are the priorities for e-health.

I guess that the numbers are best described in terms of the difference between inputs and outputs. We set a budget last year and, to put it simply, over the course of the year we have managed to achieve what we wanted to achieve with it through efficiencies, using existing systems in the NHS and building on them, rather than always creating new systems. We have managed to be more efficient in what we are trying to do and to achieve things for less money, which should be seen as a good thing. I am conscious that I am building up work for my officials over a short period of time, but we can certainly go through for the committee what that money has bought us over the past year.

The reduction from this year into next year is also because we think that we can be more efficient in how we achieve our objectives for e-health. Mary Scanlon will be aware of this, because she takes a close interest in these issues. We will set out the priorities for the e-

health budget for 2011-12 in a successor strategy to the e-health strategy that we have had from 2008 to 2011. What we have seen in the budget up until this financial year has been paying for the things in that strategy.

As we look ahead to a refresh strategy, we are looking to progress our priorities for e-health such as developing the clinical portal; looking at better use of e-health for management of long-term conditions; and looking at patient e-health—in other words, giving patients more access to their own health records online. In broad terms, those are our e-health priorities. We think that the budget that we have set for next year will allow us to progress those priorities.

The Convener: I have a supplementary from Richard Simpson on that, which you might have already answered in a different way. He wanted to ask what the underspend was for 2009-10 on telehealth and telecare and what you are predicting as the underspend for 2011-12.

Derek Feeley (Scottish Government Acting Director General Health and NHS Scotland): We did not separately identify a spend on telehealth and telecare in the budget. The only specific contribution that we made was the money that went to NHS 24 to sustain the Scottish centre for telehealth. The amount was £1 million and it was spent in full. You cannot really separate out telehealth and telecare from the overall £100 million.

Nicola Sturgeon: On the overall budget, which Mary Scanlon's questions were geared towards—Mary Scanlon has already given you these figures—the budget bill for 2010-11 had this budget line at £134 million and we have restated that at £100 million. I do not know whether in effect that is what Richard Simpson means by "underspend". If that is what he means, the reason why we have been able to do that is the reason that I gave to Mary Scanlon: we have been able to achieve what we wanted to achieve for less money.

The Convener: The £34 million did not go somewhere else.

Nicola Sturgeon: No.

The Convener: I understood that. That is why I prefaced Richard Simpson's question by saying that you had probably already answered it in a different way. You are saying that to use the term "underspend" is not the correct way to approach this.

Nicola Sturgeon: No. We have managed to achieve what we wanted to achieve for less money than we thought. A lot of telehealth is about information technology systems and so on. You can get a lot of efficiency gain out of those things if

you go about it in the right way. This is not about reducing our ambitions for e-health; it is about trying to deliver those ambitions as efficiently as possible.

The Convener: Thank you for clarifying that.

Mary Scanlon: The reduction of £34 million is significant. I would certainly be pleased to see that all the outputs that were planned had been achieved with a lower budget.

You would expect me to talk about the island boards. I hope that my calculations are nearly right—I have taken the total budget and divided it by the population. On average, NHS Orkney receives £1,540 per person; NHS Shetland receives £1,556; and NHS Western Isles receives £2,173. That means that every man, woman and child in the Western Isles receives £617 more NHS funding than people in Shetland do and £633 more than people in Orkney do. I also note that the Western Isles has a bigger increase this year as well. What is the underlying reason for such a difference in the three island authorities?

Nicola Sturgeon: Before I answer that question in the way that I think is the right way to answer it, can I just be clear that those per capita calculations are based on the figures in the draft budget document?

Mary Scanlon: Yes, they are.

Nicola Sturgeon: I direct Mary Scanlon and other members to footnote 2 on page 120 of the draft budget, which says that the health board allocations are indicative, which is always the case in the draft budget, and that final allocations will be made once the budget is finalised. The final allocations are made on the basis of the NHS Scotland resource allocation committee formula. NRAC has not been applied yet to the board allocations in the budget document; if you calculate the percentage increases, you will find that all the territorial boards have an increase of 3.2 per cent. Once we apply NRAC, the average increase will be 3.2 per cent, but those that are below their NRAC parity will get more than that and those that are above their NRAC parity might get slightly less. It is when we apply NRAC that rurality, remoteness, deprivation and all the other things that determine how we split the cake among health boards are taken into account. Therefore, you should not base your observations on the current figures, because they are indicative figures until we apply the NRAC formula to them.

Mary Scanlon: That probably takes me to my last question.

Nicola Sturgeon: Cool.

Mary Scanlon: You will be delighted.

Comparing last year's draft budget to this budget, I went through the boards in the Highlands and Islands. In last year's draft budget, NHS Grampian's figure was £12 million more than it actually got; NHS Highland's was £9 million more; NHS Orkney's was £0.5 million more; NHS Shetland's was £1.1 million more; and NHS Western Isles's was £1.6 million more. Would that be because the figures in the draft budget were calculated prior to the NRAC formula being applied?

Nicola Sturgeon: Yes. In the draft budget, we just take the overall increase for health boards and apply that consistently. I know that you were meant to have David Bell here this morning. I read his written evidence last night, and he makes the point that we have given all health boards the same increase. He comments that that is a bit strange. Well, we are not going to do that. It is just that, in the draft budget, we give just the indicative figure. Once the budget is finalised, we apply NRAC to that, so all the health boards will end up with a slightly different figure based on their NRAC share.

Mary Scanlon: Do you have to apply NRAC at a particular time? Would it be possible in future to apply NRAC prior to the draft budget?

Nicola Sturgeon: We can certainly look at doing that.

The Convener: Cabinet secretary, I think that John Matheson wants to comment.

Nicola Sturgeon: I will bring him in in a minute. We can certainly look at doing what Mary Scanlon suggested, although John Matheson may be about to say that we cannot. However, I am sure that we can. NRAC is partly just about applying a formula, but there are some judgments that I have to make about the boards that are beneath their NRAC parity. I must make a decision about how far and how fast, without destabilising boards that are above their NRAC parity, we can move them towards parity. It is not sensible to make that decision until we get to the finalised budget. I do not anticipate that the overall figures in the draft budget will change, but they could. That is why we tend to leave that judgment until later on.

Mary Scanlon: Well, they did change significantly in the past year.

Nicola Sturgeon: No, I mean the global figures for health.

Mary Scanlon: I appreciate that.

Nicola Sturgeon: Obviously, the global figures would have an impact on my ability to decide how fast we can move below-parity boards towards parity.

John Matheson (Scottish Government Health Finance Directorate): I have just a quick point, picking up on Mary Scanlon's point. A technical adjustment was made to capital charges in 2010-11. The Treasury adjusted the way in which capital charges were calculated, and the interest on capital charges and building assets was removed and taken back to the Treasury. That is why, for every individual health board, you will see a reduction from the original budget to the restated budget. The total across Scotland was £125 million. That was neutral, because the money was taken back and the expenditure was removed as well.

Nicola Sturgeon: So, as well as the effect of NRAC, that technical adjustment will have changed the figures later in the year.

lan McKee: I hear what you say, and that obviously solves one of the problems with the briefing that we got about the same amount of money going to health boards. However, the committee has found it quite difficult to scrutinise what happens to the £8.6 billion, which is a large portion of the health budget, that goes to terrestrial health boards. Although I appreciate that adjustments are made through NRAC and various other factors, there are other factors. For example, I am sure that some health boards are more efficient than others in reducing waste in a particular year. Do you make a judgment not just on factors such as inequalities and rurality but on whether health boards have played ball in previous years? If you do not, you are giving an incentive to health boards to make only the savings that they have to make, knowing that they will have to make some more savings in the next

Nicola Sturgeon: First, on your point about scrutiny, the NRAC changes that are made to the figures are important to an individual health board but, overall, they are made at the margins, so I do not think that they make scrutiny too much more difficult.

We do not decide health boards' allocations on the basis of the size of the efficiency target that they meet, but we monitor and manage the performance of health boards against the efficiency targets that we set for them. Until now, the target has been a minimum of 2 per cent, and most boards have exceeded that, some by a considerable margin. Boards are not allowed to be inefficient because we scrutinise carefully how they spend their resource and make sure that they do it as efficiently as possible.

lan McKee: I suppose that I am asking whether a health board that does fantastically well and squeezes out inefficiencies will feel vulnerable the next year? **Nicola Sturgeon:** No, they will benefit from that, because we do not take efficiency savings away from them. The boards retain the money, so any board that is more efficient than we ask it to be gets to keep the extra money for reinvestment. There is no perverse incentive in that system, but there would be if we were clawing back the efficiency savings. If we were doing that, you could say that it is not in their interest to make the efficiency savings, but when they get to keep the money, that is not the case.

Ross Finnie: Cabinet secretary, I draw your attention to table 8 in the Scottish Parliament information centre briefing paper. It analyses the very question that Ian McKee has just asked, and sets out the efficiency savings that the boards have achieved as a percentage of their budget, by which you can set the 3 per cent target that you have laid down as an average for the year.

I want to press you on that. Table 8 can be read in a variety of ways. We could say that those boards that achieved more than 2 per cent savings did terribly well. If we were being more sceptical, we might say that those boards needed to make a lot of efficiencies and that they have scope to make more savings. When the health boards came before the committee earlier in the year, the degree of astonishment with which finance officers and chairs of boards declared that they had unearthed savings that could be made underwhelmed the committee, although they seemed to be very excited by it.

Some of those figures are extremely good but, in many cases, they are so good that 3 per cent would not really represent a great challenge. Do you have any mechanism whereby your officials are able, as Ian McKee suggested, to look at where there are difficulties or where there might be some clear scope for the boards to make themselves efficient irrespective of financial pressures? I am talking about sheer efficiency, better use of resource and better management.

11:00

Nicola Sturgeon: I do not speak to many health boards that claim to find making efficiency savings easy. Over the past few years there has been more of a deliberate focus on efficiency. I suspect that during the first years of the efficient government programme, boards found relatively easy pickings in terms of efficiencies, because that focus had not been there. Although none of the boards describe it as easy to find such savings, it is perhaps easier at the start than it becomes later on.

That takes me to a second point. We cannot assume that because a board has overshot its efficiency target one year, it will find it easy to do

the same the following year. It may have taken all the easy pickings out of the system, so it will get harder to make savings.

An inevitable feature of an organisation such as the health service is that not all boards are the same. They are not all starting from the same position—rightly or wrongly, some boards will have done things much earlier than other boards. They are not the same in terms of the populations that they serve, the spread of those populations and the type of services that they have to deliver.

The nature of the efficiency savings that a board such as NHS Highland might be able to make could therefore be very different from those that NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde might make, just because of the different circumstances. There will always be varying patterns between boards.

It is therefore right for the Government, based on our assessment, to set a minimum efficiency savings target and to encourage boards to exceed it if they can. That is what we have done in the past. All boards met those targets and many boards, as table 8 in the SPICe briefing shows, exceeded them.

Efficiency savings on a year-in, year-out basis become, by their very nature, harder to make. The low-hanging fruit is picked in the early years and the agenda becomes more difficult. During the next few years, our efficiency savings will necessarily require to come from much more fundamental redesign and reform of service delivery, unlike the easy savings that might have been made in earlier years.

To give some illustrations, if boards could cut emergency admissions by 10 per cent, they would save £16 million. If we could reduce inappropriate referrals to out-patient clinics by 10 per cent, we would save £70 million. Reducing the average length of stay in acute hospitals to the mean would save £7 million. If all boards reached the upper quartile of performance, we would save £74 million.

Those are efficiency savings, but they are also about delivering better quality care. They illustrate very well the fundamental relationship between efficiency and quality, but they demonstrate that we are getting into tougher territory on efficiency. Perhaps that is a good thing, because it forces us to redesign services in a way that is better for patients.

Ross Finnie: I am grateful for that. Can you confirm—or otherwise—whether reductions in the number of senior managers, which you have targeted, count towards or are included in efficiency savings?

Nicola Sturgeon: No. We will track that separately.

The Convener: Before I ask a question I will welcome Jackie Baillie. She has taken away my Richard Simpson script, with which I was a bit uncomfortable.

Ross Finnie: It was marked "secret".

The Convener: Yes, it was marked for my eyes only.

I will ask about the difficult issue of protecting front-line services, which raises difficulties of definition, for a start. Andrew Walker makes an interesting point about that in his submission. He states that talking

"about 'frontline services' risks implying anything that does not involve frontline care has no value",

or, to put it in my own words, lesser value. He makes the point that

"public health, training, research, evaluation and collecting data to monitor the performance of the NHS are all vital"

and that they might even contribute to efficiencies. He uses the example of

"the Scottish Medicines Consortium, providing evidencebased advice to the NHS to ensure decisions about millions of pounds of spending represent demonstrably good value."

That would not be protected as a front-line service, however, and he uses the word "ring-fencing" with regard to protecting front-line services. He makes the interesting point that you are boxing yourself and NHS boards in, when more flexibility would deliver a better NHS and make the efficiency savings that we all know are required in the present circumstances.

Nicola Sturgeon: Andrew Walker makes an interesting point. It is an area that I struggle with. Anyone who does not struggle with the division between front-line and non-front-line services does not understand the health service, which goes back to a point I made to Mary Scanlon. We can argue that most things—if not all—that are done in the health service in some way, shape or form contribute to the delivery of front-line services. The NHS administrator who takes the burden of paperwork off the NHS consultant is helping that consultant to reduce waiting times, for example. The distinction has limited validity. I try to avoid using that terminology when I can, although I am not always successful. I must be honest and say that I slip into it sometimes because it is the easiest shorthand to use for an argument that one might be trying to make that point-of-care services—I prefer that terminology—should be protected as much as possible.

I will try to clarify what I hope is a misunderstanding. We are not saying that boards should not be trying to deliver point-of-care services more efficiently. The efficiency savings target does not apply only to functions that we would describe as non-front-line. Some of the

examples that I gave earlier about reducing emergency admissions and length of stay are fontline in terms of care, but if we deliver those services more efficiently, we free up money for reinvestment.

I accept that the terminology is not the most helpful. Most people who find themselves using it are doing so as shorthand to illustrate a bigger argument.

The Convener: Do you have concerns that making a stable, good patient experience the touchstone and protecting it will deplete other areas that would save money and therefore make the patient experience a better one? Do you see what I am saying? Using the money more efficiently would deliver more bodies on the front line.

Nicola Sturgeon: We must make sure that how efficiency savings are being made guards against that. I was trying to illustrate in my answer to Ross Finnie that, as we move forward, the efficiency agenda is inextricably linked with the patient experience and how we deliver services.

I have always been conscious that what I am about to say is much easier to say than it is to do, but that does not make it wrong. Health boards must have an absolute relationship in their minds between efficiency and quality. We sometimes think of efficiencies as cuts, but that is wrong. Managed wrongly, efficiencies could equal cuts, but a service that keeps someone out of hospital or reduces the length of their stay in hospital, is providing more efficient and better quality care. The big challenge for us—a challenge that I am determined that we will meet during the next few years—is to keep that relationship between efficiency and quality front and centre in our minds, and get away from the notion that they are enemies; they are not. Efficiency and quality should go hand in hand.

lan McKee: As you know, the Scottish Medicines Consortium is renowned worldwide for its assessment of whether new drugs are effective and cost-effective, and whether they should be used in the health service. It has suggested that other new services, guidelines and so on that put cost pressures on boards might not be subject to the same degree of continuing scrutiny with regard to, first, whether it is worth introducing a new service, guideline or strategy and, secondly, whether it is worth continuing with current ones. Is that a reasonable criticism?

Nicola Sturgeon: That is an interesting point. I read the submission made by Andrew Walker, who, as one of its members, is obviously a big enthusiast of the Scottish Medicines Consortium. He is right to be, of course—

The Convener: You slipped that under the radar, cabinet secretary

Nicola Sturgeon: I hope that he does not read the *Official Report*.

The SMC is a huge success story of which we all should be very proud—I certainly am. Although it has not removed the difficult decisions that need to be taken about drugs, it gives us an independent and robust system in which people can have confidence. We should certainly be open to the idea of constantly looking at how we can improve the evidence base for other decisions that boards have to take, given that they frequently have to grapple not only with decisions about new drugs, new technologies and new ways of doing things, but with how to balance decisions about investment and disinvestment to allow them to make these transitions. This is difficult territory and if we have a tried-and-tested method in one area we should always look at whether it can be applied in others.

Just to retrieve Andrew Walker's opinion of me, I am happy to say that I am more than happy to consider his suggestion.

lan McKee: It is perhaps a bit unfortunate even to imply that he is biased in that sense—

Nicola Sturgeon: For the record, let me make it clear that I was not implying that.

lan McKee: The suggestion has a great deal of merit, given the problem encountered by many new services and strategies in the health service that what is right for the masses is sometimes not right for the individual. With bowel screening, for example, you have to screen 1,000 people for 10 years just to save one life and yet screening that number of people gives rise to false positives, risks with regard to colonoscopy and so on. Any measures that are introduced need to be constantly re-evaluated and I am not 100 per cent sure that that will happen.

Nicola Sturgeon: Bowel screening is, of course, another big success story. I am not saying that it uses exactly the same methodology as the SMC, but the United Kingdom national screening committee, on whose advice we base all our decisions on new or extended screening programmes, looks very carefully at evidence about and the cost-effectiveness of screening. For example, it wants more evidence about the costeffectiveness of screening for heart abnormalities in young people, which is something that has been lobbied for, and we are introducing a pilot to try to contribute to that evidence base. I think that that suggests that such considerations are already being taken into account in certain decisions. I guess that I agree with you and Andrew Walker that we need to strive constantly to make every health service decision on treatments, technologies, screening programmes and so on as evidence-based as possible, and that evidence must cover clinical effectiveness and costeffectiveness.

lan McKee: You have touched on this issue in previous responses, but we find it very difficult to examine the health budget when information on health board spending is not presented in a consistent way that allows us to compare health boards and really get to the nub of the £8.6 billion spend on health board activities. Does the Government plan to produce that information in an easily understandable way that will allow the committee to compare one board with another?

Nicola Sturgeon: As I said last year, I am not just happy but keen to look at how we can make that information available to the committee in a more helpful way. I would argue that how health boards spend their allocations and what they achieve with them is already subject to very close scrutiny by Government and parliamentarians in terms of their performance against the HEAThealth improvement, efficiency, access and treatment—targets and all the other targets that we set for them. I listened to what the committee said last year and, of course, you produced your own report on the spending plans of individual health boards. I am keen to consider that and—to address another point that Andrew Walker raised—see whether we can provide that information to the committee in a more helpful way.

11:15

The Convener: Are you ready to come in, lackie?

Jackie Baillie (Dumbarton) (Lab): Absolutely.

The Convener: I did not doubt it. You are on.

Jackie Baillie: Thank you very much, convener. I am grateful for the welcome. I apologise on behalf of colleagues who were keen to put questions to the cabinet secretary, but I am sure that she will not mind if I do so in their stead.

The Convener: I have already put their apologies on the record.

Jackie Baillie: I am sorry if I repeat anything that has already been asked, but I want to be clear in my mind that, as a result of UK budget consequentials, there have been real-terms decreases of £113.5 million in capital expenditure, £190 million in revenue and £95 million in the budget for NHS and special health boards.

Nicola Sturgeon: I do not think that any of that is correct. We might well be talking at cross-purposes, so I will try to explain the position.

The revenue budget increases by £280 million, which is the total amount of the consequentials flowing from UK Government decisions. As a result, we have completely fulfilled our commitment to pass on all the consequentials in what is a real-terms increase in that budget.

The reduction in the capital budget is proportionately slightly less than the 25 per cent overall reduction in next year's Scottish Government capital budget. You are right, though, that there will be a real-terms reduction in the capital budget for the health service and that that, again, flows from decisions made by the UK Government in its budget and comprehensive spending review.

If you take the total health budget and make an absolutely valid alteration to take account of the fact that this year's budget was artificially inflated because of a one-off set-aside to deal with pandemic flu that, in the end, was not required and was not available for any other purpose, you will see that the overall health budget has been maintained in real terms.

The member was not at the meeting when I talked about the NRAC formula that will be applied later to board allocations. The average real-terms increase for territorial health boards is 3.2 per cent, although that will change slightly at the margins when the NRAC formula is applied. We have applied differential efficiency requirements to the special health boards. I do not want to return to our earlier discussion about the use of terms such as "front-line" and "non-front-line", but I point out that, although we have applied stretching efficiency targets to those either partly or wholly delivering non-direct-patient care to release more money for territorial boards, we have not applied the same targets to those delivering direct patient care, such as the Scottish Ambulance Service, NHS 24 and the Golden Jubilee hospital.

Jackie Baillie: That response was very helpful. You might not be able to provide this information just now, but I wonder whether you can give us a breakdown of the £280 million in formula consequentials.

Nicola Sturgeon: What do you mean by breakdown?

Jackie Baillie: Well, how do they arise? What spending decisions taken at a UK level have resulted in a proportion of money coming to Scotland?

Nicola Sturgeon: We get the global, consequential figure. That is £280 million that flows from the increase to the health budget. We do not get a breakdown. I dare say that you can work it out from the Department of Health budgets, but that is a global sum; there is no further breakdown of that.

Jackie Baillie: Okay. So you do not work that out to see what decisions have been made and how the budget consequentials have arisen.

Nicola Sturgeon: The £280 million comes from the increase to the Department of Health revenue budget. That is what it flows from.

Jackie Baillie: Indeed. What I am trying to get at is that there are increases in different areas. Although our priorities might well be different to the UK Government's priorities, what I was driving at was whether you had considered, as part of your thinking, what it had allocated additional money for.

Nicola Sturgeon: We will always look at that. For example, I am sure that people will ask—if not today, at some point—about the cancer drugs fund. The £200 million for that in an English leads to roughly £20 million in consequentials, which will be included in the £280 million. The Department of Health has also done something broadly similar—although in practice it is not that similar-to our £70 million change fund. Of course we will look at that, but we will take decisions on spend that are right for our circumstances. Those decisions will sometimes follow what is done south of the border. One of the things that I would not want to follow is the vast amount of money that they are using for an administrative shake-up of the health service south of the border, which will be flowing through in consequentials to us. I do not want to use that money to, in effect, privatise the health service in Scotland in the way that they are arguably doing south of the border. Our priorities will differ, but of course we always look at what they are doing there.

Jackie Baillie: Okay. Thank you for that response. Can I take you back to the figures that I started with? My understanding is that they came from the SPICe briefing—I want to be absolutely clear. Although I understand what you are saying about how the figures can be interpreted, starting with the same factual bottom line—

Nicola Sturgeon: It might help if you told me where the figures are in the SPICe briefing.

Jackie Baillie: In fairness, having arrived late—

Nicola Sturgeon: If we cannot source them immediately, we will perhaps come back to you on the detail.

Jackie Baillie: Okay. It would be fair to understand where the challenge lies. We all accept that there is a real challenge facing the health service. If we have a shared understanding about where we are in real terms, that would make life easier in the debate that needs to happen. I will look at that while someone else asks questions.

Can I ask one final question in this slot? I am sure that you will give us more time, convener.

The Convener: I always do.

Jackie Baillie: The cabinet secretary helpfully mentioned a 3.2 per cent increase in the budget for health boards. We had a briefing from the Royal College of Nursing some time ago that suggested that health boards had new burdens along with that money. For example, the budget line for prescription charges had been transferred to health boards. The RCN estimated that the increase was more like 1.8 per cent. I ask for the cabinet secretary's comments on the RCN's views.

Nicola Sturgeon: I have seen its briefing and it is right that we very deliberately decided at the start of the year to put the money for prescription charges into board allocations. Without wanting to quote any individual boards, I think that they will welcome that, because it provides an efficiency incentive around prescribing: if they can reduce costs around that, they have the excess to reinvest. That makes sense. It allows them to be much more in the driving seat in how the budget is used.

Also in there—I think this was one of the things that the RCN deducted—was the £70 million change fund. We have already had a bit of a discussion about that, but that is money that is very clearly to the benefit of health boards. If, for example, that money can be spent in a way that reduces avoidable admissions to hospital, that allows boards to free up resources that they can reinvest. I would argue that all that money is there and is usable to the benefit of the overall health board allocation.

On the overall board allocation, you are right in the sense that we have protected health; however big the challenge is in health, it is a lot smaller than it would have been if we had not taken the deliberate decision to protect the health budget. As a result of that protection, the share of the total Scottish Government budget that now goes to health has increased. I can probably tell you exactly how much it has increased by: it was 32.4 per cent and it will go up to 33.9 per cent.

As David Bell, I think, says in his written evidence, this is a very good financial settlement for health. However, there are inflationary pressures on the health budget—I have never shied away from this—that mean that the situation will continue to be challenging. Some of the obvious inflationary pressures are the increase in VAT that is about to kick in, the change to national insurance thresholds, and inflation around pay and supplies, the biggest component of the latter being inflation in drug costs. We have given boards an

increase in their basic allocation that covers those key inflationary pressures.

In addition, there is an efficiency savings target of 3 per cent for boards, which amounts to £220 million. That is money that boards then have available to invest in service development and redesign. I would never say to any health board that the next year and beyond will be anything other than challenging, but this is a good financial settlement for the health service and it is a much better financial settlement than would have been possible had we not taken the decisions that we have. If anybody wants more detail in relation to the SPICe briefing, we are happy to provide that in writing.

Mary Scanlon: I have a supplementary question on a point that you have raised twice today, cabinet secretary, on the potential £16 million savings as a result of a 10 per cent cut in emergency admissions. At a recent Scottish Care conference, they said that they had 5,000 empty beds, some of which could be used for rehabilitation, where appropriate, for people who had had falls. They said that they can provide that at one fifth of the cost—

Nicola Sturgeon: Sorry, who said that?

Mary Scanlon: Scottish Care. Shona Robison spoke at the conference.

They can provide those beds to rehabilitate people to get back home at one fifth of the cost of doing so in the acute sector. Would you consider using those beds in order to make the £16 million savings?

Nicola Sturgeon: The partnership that must work if we are to make the efficiency savings is principally between health and local authorities. The latter work closely with the independent care home sector, whose umbrella organisation is Scottish Care, so that relationship also has to work.

There is scope for what you suggest, and it makes sense for there to be discussions between the health service, local authorities and organisations that can contribute to ensuring that we are configuring services and providing the right services in a way that allows us to treat more people better in the community and reduce the need for them to go into hospital. I will not comment specifically on the cost being one fifth of the acute sector cost, because I have not seen the figure and I do not know what lies behind it. In response to the general thrust of Mary Scanlon's question, I expect those conversations about how we best provide good community care for people to be taking place.

Mary Scanlon: Andrew Walker's submission has had a good airing, but David Bell's submission

is excellent, too, although we will obviously not be able to ask him questions.

I will wrap together my final two questions. I was slightly shocked by the second paragraph on page 6 of David Bell's submission, which states that between 2004 and 2009 the

"gap between the average Scottish salary and someone working in the hospital sector increased from £4343 to £7223 per annum."

So, the gap between the salary of someone who works in the NHS and the average Scottish salary has almost doubled. I would have liked to ask David Bell a question on that. Can the cabinet secretary respond on that point?

My final question is on the KPMG report for the Centre for Public Policy for Regions. In the thirdlast paragraph on page 37, it concludes that

"higher spending in Scotland in the NHS since 1999 has not delivered greater improvements in life expectancy; healthy life expectancy or reduced mortality rates faster than in England."

It also says that

"decisions on priorities or reduced spending should be made on a sound evidence basis."

Obviously, the cabinet secretary has not been responsible for health since 1999. However, as an economist, I would be concerned about those points.

David Bell's submission states that

"health care costs can be contained without jeopardising quality"

and that

"public debate ... has been woefully inadequate."

Does the cabinet secretary feel that we have a sound evidence base? Will the investments that we are prioritising in the NHS improve life expectancy, although that has not happened to date, and reduce mortality rates?

11:30

Nicola Sturgeon: There was a lot in Mary Scanlon's latter question, but let me deal first with the first one. You would have to ask David Bell about the figures around salary levels. I am not questioning those figures, but I do not know what he bases them on.

Mary Scanlon: There is quite a difference.

Nicola Sturgeon: Absolutely. I probably had the same reaction as Mary Scanlon when I saw those figures. David Bell will probably usefully be able to explain a bit more about that.

The only observation that I would make—I suppose that it could be made about the private sector, too—is that when we take the average

salary of somebody who works in a hospital, we are taking a broad spectrum of people, from those who do valuable administration work through to the highest paid consultants. I do not know whether we will get on to distinction awards, but it is an issue in that area as well. As I said, a very broad spectrum of people work in hospitals, and averages never tell the whole story.

Mary Scanlon: I just found the gap quite shocking.

Nicola Sturgeon: Sure. Off the top of my head, I cannot remember what time period David Bell referred to.

Mary Scanlon: It was 2004 to 2009.

Nicola Sturgeon: That period covers things such as the new consultant contracts and agenda for change, so we have had a lot of salary reform in the health service that may have had a bearing on some of those figures.

Mary Scanlon's second question was huge, but I will try to do it justice in as short a time as possible. You asked whether we have a sound evidence base. In terms of what we deliver for the money that we invest in the health service, we can always get better at evidence and how we measure outputs but I think that we have a fairly sound evidence base.

The evidence base is far less sound—I think that the Nuffield report that came out some time ago demonstrated this—in comparisons between the different countries of the UK. We tend to talk about the same things, but beneath the surface we find that we measure them very differently in some respects. In my view, it is therefore very difficult to make robust comparisons between Scotland, England, Wales and Northern Ireland. There is an argument for looking at how some of that could be standardised. For academic interest, if for nothing else, we have good cause to look at that information. Increasingly, we diverge very much in how we do things, so it would be interesting to see whose approaches are working better. However, I do not think that we have an evidence base that is robust enough to do that just now.

Life expectancy in Scotland is improving across all socioeconomic groups. It is improving faster in the more affluent groups than it is at the bottom, which means that we have a widening gap. That is an issue for us—it always has been—but we should not forget that the picture is improving. Obviously, the differences in spending on the NHS between, say, Scotland and England are driven by aspects such as rurality and our big remote population, which Mary Scanlon is well aware of. Again, we have to be cautious about making bald comparisons.

My key point is that it is not just spend on our national health service that determines life expectancy. That underlines the importance of our seeing the bigger picture in all this, as the Government is trying to do. For example, our spend on early years education arguably has as big an impact on somebody's life chances and life expectancy as our spending on the health service has. So, there is a big point in there, but I do not think that we can answer it just by reference to how much we spend on the health service.

The Convener: You touched on the great inequalities in life expectancy in Scotland—sometimes just from one side of a hedge to the other—and, indeed, in quality of life. Andrew Walker raises those issues. I am not his spokeswoman, but he makes an interesting point about what we mean by inequalities. He asks whether

"we mean inequalities ... in spending on services"

or a number of other things, such as life expectancy and quality of life. One of the questions that he raises, which is worth following through, is: what HEAT targets relate to inequalities, how has the NHS performed against those targets and what is the expected impact of the draft budget on future performance?

That is a fairly detailed list, so I will leave it before you while we get the information together. Addressing health inequalities is a huge task, but it is of great concern to the committee that, if we are not moving or the gap is getting wider, the task is not being addressed.

Nicola Sturgeon: There are different parts to that question. Our budget is equality impact assessed, so we directly assess it for the differential impact that it has on different groups.

Another part of your question was about what we mean by inequality. For me, fundamentally, it should be concerned with the equality of outcome for people, whether in terms of their health, their life chances or, crucially, not only life expectancy but healthy life expectancy. The Government's overall strategic objectives are couched in those terms.

I am sure that nobody wants me to sit and read out a list of HEAT targets. The health improvement targets are the ones that are specifically geared towards inequality. By their nature, they will be achieved over a longer period of time than some of the treatment or efficiency targets. I think that the information is in the SPICe briefing, but we can certainly go through where we are with all the HEAT targets this year. I have just issued guidance to health boards on their local delivery plans for next year, and the HEAT targets will performance manage boards again next year. However, I am happy to provide more information

on progress towards all the HEAT targets and, in particular, the health improvement ones, although I think that that information is in the SPICe briefing.

The Convener: I have a bit of a daft-lassie question: what is the responsibility of the territorial boards for improving the public health of the people within their catchments? People tend to think of that as a Government-level issue, but what level of responsibility do the boards have?

Nicola Sturgeon: It is huge. Their responsibility is not exclusive, for reasons that are obvious, but it is primary. All boards have public health directors who are clearly focused on improving health and reducing health inequalities. Many of those HEAT targets are about population health improvement and, in some cases, are specifically targeted to the more deprived areas.

It is not an exclusive responsibility because, as is increasingly recognised, health boards have to work with local authorities in particular to achieve public health improvements. Take NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde as an example. Linda de Caestecker, the director of public health in NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde, is now a joint appointment between the health board and Glasgow City Council in order that they collectively carry out the responsibility that they have for improving population health.

The Convener: To get back to that awful expression "front-line services"—or patient experience or whatever we call it—is public health a front-line service?

Nicola Sturgeon: It is difficult to answer that question with a yes or no. Of course public health is a front-line service in the sense that one of the things that the health service has got better at over the last number of years, not only under this Administration, is seeing its role as much wider than just treating people when they are ill.

We talk now about a health-improving health service, which means that the service is much more focused on its responsibilities for improving health, starting with its own staff. The health service is the biggest employer in Scotland and it can lead by example in how it improves the health of its staff. It now sees its role as much more about improving health than it ever has done. If we do not see its role in that way, the burden of ill health on the health service will continue to grow at a time when we want to reduce it by improving people's health. To use the terminology that none of us likes, it is probably as front line as it gets.

The Convener: So health improvement would be an NHS board budget that you would expect would not take pressure. You would want to see it protected.

Nicola Sturgeon: I am sorry, but I tried to clear up that matter earlier on. We have protected the health budget in overall terms, and we expect boards to work within their budgets to protect the quality of the services that they provide to patients, which includes their health improvement work. Do not get me wrong: I am not saying that health boards cannot be more efficient in how they provide those services to patients. We are not saying that front-line services are immune from making efficiency savings.

The Convener: I will put things simply. I am trying to say that the people at the other end should not notice the difference.

Nicola Sturgeon: That is a very good way of putting it.

The Convener: I was not trained for that; I had only Richard Simpson's script.

Is Jackie Baillie ready to come back in?

Jackie Baillie: I will come back-

The Convener: I am sorry. Ross Finnie has a question. Jackie Baillie is a welcome visitor, but she will appreciate that I do not want to offend the deputy convener.

Ross Finnie: I am glad that we have sorted that out.

The Convener: You have made a fuss by indicating that you want to speak, so you had better ask a question.

Ross Finnie: I am pleased to see Mr Feeley accompanying the cabinet secretary in his new role as acting director general of NHS Scotland, but I am sorry that I cannot ask him in that capacity about the state of the orange roughy stock. I am sure that he would have been delighted to elaborate on that but, thankfully, I cannot ask him that question.

The Convener: Mr Feeley is smiling. Obviously, he wants to tell us about that.

Ross Finnie: I suspect not.

Cabinet secretary, I would like to get a better feel for where you and the Government genuinely believe that there will be pressures in the health service. I return to the earlier answer to Jackie Baillie, who mentioned the 3.2 per cent increase in the NHS and special health boards budget. You properly indicated that the £70 million change fund was in there, but you hope that it will result in an improvement. I am not questioning that, but I understood from your answer that that might not be within the immediate year, although that might not be the case.

Nicola Sturgeon: It will be. Ross Finnie: That is helpful. You also indicated that it was perfectly proper of you to provide the funding for prescription charges. That is quite proper, but there are two sides to the equation. There is the additional cost, which you are providing for.

We are dependent on improvements from the change fund. Without them, if there was no change, we would go from a 3.2 per cent increase to a 1.8 per cent increase. I am not criticising the change fund for that; that is simply a fact that tends to illustrate that there is an overall pressure. I do not think that you are denying that. The cuts are a pressure. In the Government's view, where are the pressures most likely to occur in the health service?

Nicola Sturgeon: I am not trying to be argumentative; that is not in my nature.

Ross Finnie: Indeed not.

Nicola Sturgeon: Even if we take an increase of 1.8 per cent, that is not a cut; it is a 1.8 per cent increase. We must see that positively when we put it in the context of other Scottish Government budgets that are being cut because of the financial situation that we have been given by Westminster, and I know that people will see it positively.

Ross Finnie: I appreciate that, but I also put it in the context of the slightly above-average rate of inflation that, regrettably, despite your best efforts, particularly with respect to drugs, there still is.

11:45

Nicola Sturgeon: I take that point.

I will not repeat what I said earlier but, for illustration, the £70 million is funding that the health service will be able to use dynamically to free up money for reinvestment. It is not valid to take that money out of the equation. However, even if we do, and even if we take out the cost of abolishing prescription charges, the boards will still have in excess of £100 million extra to cover other inflationary pressures—such as increases in national insurance, threshold changes, the VAT increase, pay inflation and price inflation.

We are all aware of the demographic pressures on the health service and we are all aware of the pressures—good pressures, in my view—to redesign services. Upfront investment is often required to redesign services, which takes me back to why the £70 million is important. Some pressures relate to the cost of drugs that can already be prescribed, but new drugs coming on to the market can also present cost pressures. Furthermore, new technologies become available all the time; they, too, will present cost pressures.

Within its allocation, the health service has funding for the identifiable pressures that I have listed. However, it also has to make efficiency

savings of a minimum of 3 per cent in order to free up additional resources to meet all those other pressures and to allow it to continue with redesign work so as to deliver better services for patients. None of that will be a walk in the park for the health boards. There are real challenges. Now, I am not saying that we should welcome all those challenges, but we should welcome some of them. We should be encouraging boards to consider how to redesign community services in order, for example, to reduce hospital admissions. Not everything that we are doing is proving necessary because of the tight financial circumstances; there are some things that we should be encouraging anyway.

The Convener: I was mumbling under my breath that a bit of grit on the pavements would reduce hospital admissions. That is a personal bugbear at the moment.

Ross Finnie: I am certainly not going to ask a supplementary question on that.

Nicola Sturgeon: Thank goodness for that.

Ross Finnie: Indeed. I would like to pick up on the latter part of the convener's first question, which was on the priorities. The issue was referred to in the briefing from SPICe, and, curiously enough, the priorities are also brought together—although not as comprehensively—in Andrew Walker's paper, starting on page 3. I understand that you have studied the paper very carefully, cabinet secretary. No doubt you have also anticipated my question.

The committee has been exercised. The Government has talked about a minimum of 24 priorities but, in the budget document, only three of those priorities meet the qualification of being specific, measurable and time limited. That leads to a difficulty: the priorities cannot easily be linked to a line in the budget. Issues also arise to do with how we can express HEAT targets.

I am not asking you to go through those, but it is difficult for the committee to correlate between the budget commitments and the priorities. Could the committee receive information in a form that would allow us, when scrutinising the budget, to relate it to the Government's stated priorities?

Nicola Sturgeon: The short answer to that is yes. I would like us to consider whether we can provide such information, whether in the draft budget or separately—I am sure that that would be up for debate. We should provide information that more easily allows the committee to join the dots between the budget lines and the priorities. In my performance management of the health boards, I am able to do that. Obviously, it is desirable that the committee should be able to do so as well.

I am not sure that it is as simple as just identifying a budget line that equals a HEAT target. Let me give you an example off the top of my head, which, for that reason, may not be the best example. Let us consider the target to reduce waiting times—the 18-week referral-to-treatment target. There are probably several budget lines that contribute to boards' ability to meet that target: there is direct money for reducing waiting times and access support but, to return to a subject that Mary Scanlon raised earlier, the health budget and improvements in technology will also help to reduce waiting times.

Several budget lines feed into every HEAT target and—I am thinking through this as I answer the question—maybe we need to provide information to reflect that. My officials will hate me for what I am about to say, but possibly before the end of this week we could try to highlight the specific budget lines for every HEAT target—

The Convener: I feel the officials stiffening and their smiles turning to gritted teeth.

Nicola Sturgeon: Derek Feeley is whispering to me that he wishes he could go back to fishing.

Ross Finnie: Can you confirm that your officials are still breathing?

Nicola Sturgeon: He is planning his route back to fishing as we speak.

To be honest, I do not think that it will be particularly complicated to take the main HEAT targets and, although it will not be absolutely comprehensive, identify the two or three key budget lines that feed into them.

Ross Finnie: The fishing allocation regulations were a lot simpler than that, I assure you. [Laughter.]

More seriously, such information would help. We are not pretending that there is a simple and direct correlation, but if we are to have narratives that set out priorities to which we all sign up it is not unreasonable to see a path that shows how the expenditure is tied up.

Convener, I have a different question, but you may want to come back to me later.

The Convener: I hope to finish at about 12 o'clock, but if it is just one more question you can go on.

Ross Finnie: For the benefit of the committee, cabinet secretary, will you talk us through the pay policy, particularly with regard to the high earners in the NHS? You mentioned the distinction bonuses. Are other bonuses still being paid in the health service? I am not wholly familiar with all the arrangements, despite efforts to discover them.

Nicola Sturgeon: I will first set out the Government's pay policy in broad terms. Let me say, for explanation purposes, that the Government's pay policy applies in a direct sense only to those whom we directly employ—that does not include NHS staff, who are employed by the NHS—but we expect our pay policy to provide the framework for pay settlements elsewhere in the public sector. We have a pay review process in the health service. That is under way, so I will not pre-empt it.

Our general view is that we should have a pay freeze for all staff who earn more than £21,000. For staff who earn below £21,000 the Government's pay policy has proposed two things: first, the living wage of £7.15 an hour, which most staff in the NHS already earn; and secondly a minimum increase of £250. We have also said—this is important for a host of different reasons, economic as well as social—that we are committed to continuing the policy of no compulsory redundancies. Those are the broad parameters of the pay policy.

On higher-paid staff in the health service, I will deal later with consultants and the issue that I think lies behind the question. Higher-paid staff in the health service who are not consultants are covered by the pay freeze element of our pay policy, although we have the review process for doctors and dentists just as we have it for the wider agenda for change staff.

I have made my views on distinction awards clear to the committee previously, and I will do so again. I do not think that it is right or fair to use terminology that people associate with bankers to apply to distinction awards, because they are different. The system is not a bonus system in that respect; it is a merit system.

Nevertheless, when we have tight financial circumstances, we must consider carefully a merit system that rewards about 3 per cent of the entire NHS workforce. Last year, I decided to freeze the distinction awards budget. This year, I have decided to go further than that—pending the Doctors and Dentists Review Body's review, which will report in the middle of next year—so no new awards will be made next year. In this financial year, awards that have been freed up by retiring consultants have been awarded to new applicants. That will not be the case in the next financial year, when a freeze on the system will apply and distinction awards that are currently held will not increase in value.

Some say that we should just go ahead and abolish distinction awards. I have made changes around the margin, but my view is that we must be mindful of our competitiveness throughout the UK. If we allowed too big a divergence in the systems in different parts of the UK, we might harm our

competitiveness. We have given evidence to the DDRB review that argues for fundamental reform of the system. I hope that the DDRB review will agree with us, but we will see what it comes up with.

The only other system is the corollary to the distinction awards system—the discretionary points system, which is managed by health boards. As with distinction awards, we have frozen that system this year.

lan McKee: I hear what you say and I support you strongly. It is a pity that the previous UK Government would take no action. We have made progress by having a review. Two points concern me a little. I gather that you suggested in your evidence to the Doctors and Dentists Review Body's review that the awards scheme could be opened to other NHS employees. Does a body that was established primarily to examine the pay of doctors and dentists have the scope to expand its inquiry to consider other health service employees who could benefit?

I understand that distinction awards have two broad purposes. One is to augment the pay of someone who is of international standing and who could be poached by another body, to attract people from overseas to work in our health service or to attract people to be academic general practitioners, for example. A university salary is much lower than that of a GP, so it is difficult to attract people into that specialty. As that award augments pay, it is reasonable to reflect it in pensions.

However, the vast majority of distinction awards are to recognise some form of good service. Whether or not we agree with that—I put that to for the moment—it is unreasonable that, because someone has done good service at one time, their pension is augmented by a large sum of money for the rest of their life. Most distinction awards or bonuseswhatever we care to call them in the outside world—are lump sums for a particular year's good performance. People not only receive a lump sum—which is rarely, if ever, removed—but continue to benefit in their pension. Have you considered reforming the pension element unilaterally?

Nicola Sturgeon: Our evidence to the DDRB is not in front of me, so I will not attempt to quote it— I will give you the gist. I am not arguing that the current system should be opened up to everybody in the health service. The gist of my argument is that if we are to have a rewards scheme, it should not be available only to one relatively small part— in percentage terms—of the NHS workforce. As we all know, the modern NHS is multidisciplinary. If a rewards scheme is to operate, it should be

designed to be available to the NHS workforce generally and not just to a small part of it.

If a reformed scheme is to be put in place, a further principle that must underpin it—given the financial climate—is that it should be more cost effective than the one that we have now.

Some of the evidence and the thinking that we are feeding into the DDRB review is around the second point that you made about the fact that if there is to be a reward scheme, it could perhaps involve payments for extra special contribution or service, rather than being an on-going, pensionable payment, as applies to distinction awards.

In general terms, I agree with both the points that you made.

12:00

lan McKee: The other element of my question was whether you think that a body that has a long history of considering only doctors' and dentists' pay has the breadth and scope of experience to cope with what is being suggested.

Nicola Sturgeon: I will not pre-empt the outcome of the DDRB review, and I do not know that a new system would necessarily be administered according to the same arrangements that we use to administer the distinction awards system. The arrangements would flow from the kind of system that was put in place.

Jackie Baillie: I will stick with workforce issues—workforce planning is the subject of a difficult debate at the moment, with significant implications for the budget. Has the cabinet secretary reflected on the number of places for student nurses and midwives, on which she is due to notify the Scottish Further and Higher Education Funding Council shortly—according to the last response that I got. Has she also reflected on the number of places for doctors in foundation training programmes?

Nicola Sturgeon: I am considering those matters at the moment and I will shortly make a decision on the nurse and midwife student intake. As Jackie Baillie and others will be aware, their numbers have held steady over the past three years, whereas there was a reduction under other Administrations.

We have to make complex judgments about workforce supply and demand, ensuring that the student intake every year provides sufficient nurses and midwives for the needs of the NHS in three, four and five years' time—but without having an oversupply that could lead to nurse and midwife unemployment, which we do not want. I will soon make known my decision on that.

Similarly, I have not yet reached my decision on junior or student doctor intake. At a very basic level, the same supply and demand considerations are at play, but there is the additional consideration of the work to modernise the medical workforce and the shift from service delivery by doctors in training to a trained doctordelivered service. The shift is to be effected over a period of years and all the key stakeholders are enthusiastic about it. There will be a larger trained doctor workforce, involving a mix of consultants, specialty doctors and others, with less of the service being delivered by doctors in training, who will be focusing on their training. Over time, to ensure that the arrangements stay in sync, there will be fewer doctors in training. There is a bulge coming up, which also makes it important to get the timing correct.

There are slightly bigger factors at play for those decisions, although I will make the final decisions soon.

Jackie Baillie: I absolutely understand the complexity. I also understand that junior doctors—certainly those to whom I have spoken—have been told that there is likely to be a reduction of 183, specifically. I do not know how they arrived at that figure. Given that that has been the basis of email communication, there is concern among those who are already in the system about whether there is any contingency to manage the fact that there are to be 183 fewer places. Some reassurance about that would be helpful.

Nicola Sturgeon: Absolutely. The figures that they are coming up with are not figures that are based on decisions that I have taken. Over previous months, there has been a consultation about how we get the supply of junior doctors in sync with the demand for trained doctors. There has been growing demand in recent years and in some specialties, such as emergency medicine, we have a bulge of trained doctors coming out of the system, due to implementation of the modernising medical careers programme. We need to ensure that there are opportunities for them.

There are complex decisions to be made, but I am glad to say that the British Medical Association is fully involved in the work. The central consideration is getting the timing of the shift correct, so that we manage everything in a way that is right.

Jackie Baillie: I acknowledge—and I am sure that you would, too—that there is currently an oversupply because health boards are not recruiting people, particularly nurses and midwives, and that, despite the guarantee, people are unable to access jobs. Getting the numbers right is important.

For clarity, can you confirm whether efficiencies have already been assumed in the budget figures that have been given to health boards? I ask that because whether the increase is 3.2 per cent or 1.8 per cent—let us assume that it is 1.8 per cent in terms of available cash—it will still feel like a cut because efficiencies need to be made to deal with the pressures that you have described in relation to VAT, national insurance contributions, the payas-you-earn system and so on. The scale of the challenge is quite considerable.

Nicola Sturgeon: I cannot remember if you were present when I was having a discussion with Ross Finnie about how boards in different parts of the country will be in different positions in terms of their efficiency programmes, but the point is that there will be differences between boards. To repeat what I said earlier, the allocation that we are giving to boards covers some of the key cost pressures, such as VAT, national insurance, PAYE and supplies inflation. The 3 per cent efficiency savings requirement is over and above the 3.2 per cent increase. That is what boards will need to make either to deal with other pressures or-although I am not sure that we should necessarily make a distinction between these two elements-to fund the service redesign that will enable them to deliver services more efficiently and to a higher standard than previously.

I have never tried to say that the relative protection that we have secured for the health budget within the overall budget will make things easy. However, boards have been given a good settlement, which has given them the bedrock on which to build. They have a good record on efficiency savings, and every penny of efficiency savings stays with the board for reinvestment. That is an important point to stress.

Jackie Baillie: The health budget has taken the biggest hit in relation to capital budgets, which is entirely a consequence of the reduction in capital spend from the formula consequentials. How will you manage the pipeline of capital projects? It has been suggested to me that those that are legally committed will proceed but those that are at the stage of the final business case or the outline business case will naturally be much lower down the pecking order. Is that so? Managing expectations is an issue, as you cannot conceivably fund everything.

Nicola Sturgeon: We have a reduced capital budget. There is no getting away from the fact that, when the Scottish budget is 25 per cent less than it was last year, no part of the Government can be immunised against the impact. There are priorities that must be funded from the capital budget, either by necessity or by choice. The items that are necessities are those to which a legal commitment has been made or virtually been

made and those relating to essential maintenance, which no one would advise that we skimp on. The item that some might argue is a matter of choice—although I would argue that it is a necessity—is the Southern general hospital in Glasgow, which we have committed to maintain as a priority.

Beyond that, we will continue to engage in discussions with health boards about their other capital aspirations and how we work with them to try to meet those aspirations over a period of time. As John Swinney said in his budget, we have decided to give revenue support to non-profitdistributing models of capital funding. We have said to NHS Lothian that that is how the new sick kids hospital is likely to be funded, which is preferable to the project not happening. It is positive about that proposal and we are in discussions about how we can make progress on that. We are also in active discussions with other health boards about how-without sugar-coating the issue—we can achieve as many of the capital aspirations as possible within the non-profitdistributing model. We will have to consider the timing of certain projects, but I want the capital and infrastructure improvements in the health service to continue in the way in which they have in the past years. Incidentally, the list of legally committed projects, which will be going ahead, is quite long.

Jackie Baillie: It would provide reassurance to people in various health board areas if that list could be published. I do not think that it has been—certainly, I have been unable to find it.

We might have had a debate about various funding models before. However, that is less of an issue for me now, and I am more concerned about whether the proposal will cause delay. I expect that, in the normal course of things, it will do.

Nicola Sturgeon: I am answering in general terms, and it is important to do so, but in some cases, that might be the case. Although a delay in a project is never a good thing, it is better than a project not happening at all. I have said to health boards that we want to work to minimise any delay to projects that they think are important. That is the way in which we will proceed.

I thought that the list of legally committed projects had been published—in response to a written question from you, in fact—but I might be wrong about that. I will check to see whether there is any reason why that could not be published.

Jackie Baillie: I think that you were going to release the answer shortly, cabinet secretary.

Nicola Sturgeon: It must be very shortly, then, as I have seen it.

The Convener: I thank the cabinet secretary for her attendance at this long meeting.

Meeting closed at 12:12.

Members who would like a printed copy of the Official Report to be forwarded to them should give notice to SPICe.

Members who wish to suggest corrections for the revised e-format edition should mark them clearly in the report or send it to the Official Report, Scottish Parliament, Edinburgh EH99 1SP.

PRICES AND SUBSCRIPTION RATES

OFFICIAL REPORT daily editions

Single copies: £5.00

Meetings of the Parliament annual subscriptions: £350.00

WRITTEN ANSWERS TO PARLIAMENTARY QUESTIONS weekly compilation

Single copies: £3.75

Annual subscriptions: £150.00

Available in e-format only. Printed Scottish Parliament documentation is published in Edinburgh by RR Donnelley and is available from:

Scottish Parliament

All documents are available on the Scottish Parliament website at:

www.scottish.parliament.uk

For more information on the Parliament, or if you have an inquiry about information in languages other than English or in alternative formats (for example, Braille, large print or audio), please contact:

Public Information Service

The Scottish Parliament Edinburgh EH99 1SP

Telephone: 0131 348 5000 Fòn: 0131 348 5395 (Gàidhlig)

Textphone users may contact us on **0800 092 7100**.

We also welcome calls using the Text Relay service.

Fax: 0131 348 5601

E-mail: sp.info@scottish.parliament.uk

We welcome written correspondence in any language.

Blackwell's Scottish Parliament Documentation

Helpline may be able to assist with additional information on publications of or about the Scottish Parliament, their availability and cost:

Telephone orders and inquiries 0131 622 8283 or

0131 622 8258

Fax orders 0131 557 8149

E-mail orders, subscriptions and standing orders business.edinburgh@blackwell.co.uk

Blackwell's Bookshop

53 South Bridge Edinburgh EH1 1YS 0131 622 8222

Blackwell's Bookshops:

243-244 High Holborn London WC1 7DZ Tel 020 7831 9501

All trade orders for Scottish Parliament documents should be placed through Blackwell's Edinburgh.

Accredited Agents

(see Yellow Pages)

and through other good booksellers

e-format first available ISBN 978-0-85758-307-9

Revised e-format available ISBN 978-0-85758-317-8

Revised e-format ISBN 978-0-85758-317-8